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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Don Redman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, October 12, 2011
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on Wednesday, October 12, 2011, at 9:32 a.m. in the City Council Chamber by the Chair, Council Member Don Redman.
In attendance:  Council Members Don Redman (Chair), John Crescimbeni (Vice Chair), Bill Bishop; Commissioners Gary Anderson, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson and State Representative Lake Ray; Commissioners Lane Burnett, Caryn Carreiro, Raymond Pringle, and Scott Shine were excused; Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Dockmaster/Waterways Coordinator; Dana Morton, Vince Seibold, Gary Weise, Environmental & Compliance Department; Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management Programming; Jody McDaniel, Planning Department; David Kaufman, JaxPort; Ralph Hodges, Sierra Club; Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Chris Warren, Chamber of Commerce; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Joe Wilhelm, Financial News & Daily Record; Amanda Ellison, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers; Danielle Fondren, John Cook, DHF  Consulting; Drew Dixon, Florida Times-Union; John Nooney, St. Johns Riverkeeper; Jessica Stephens, Legislative Assistant; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the September 14, 2011 meeting.

Representatives from the Jacksonville Port Authority and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers apprised the Commission on the Mile Point navigation project and took questions from the Commissioners.

Steven Ross, Project Manager, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, reported that the Corps of Engineers released the draft Navigation Study for Jacksonville Harbor (Mile Point) entitled, Integrated Feasibility Report and Environmental Assessment, in June and that a meeting was subsequently held for public input.  The purpose of the study was to determine how to alleviate the problems for shipping created by the crosscurrents which occur during the ebb flow at the confluence of the St. Johns River and the IntraCoastal Waterway and to consider other options.  The effects of the crosscurrents on the Mile Point shoreline, a concern raised by area residents, were assessed, as well.  Presently, navigation for vessels entering Jacksonville Harbor is restricted during ebb tide because of the crosscurrents.  Results of hydraulic modeling suggested that one alternative to reduce the effects of the crosscurrents is the relocation of the Mile Point Training Wall.  
The Commission next heard from Chris Kaufman, Chief Operating Officer, the Jacksonville Port Authority (JaxPort).  Mr. Kaufman linked the Mile Point Navigation Project with our local economy.  Presently, the problems that the crosscurrents at the confluence of the IWW and the St. Johns River create are a hindrance to shipping at the port.  Container ships are on a tight schedule, particularly ships from Asia.  Their objective is to get to the port, unload the cargo containers and leave the port as quickly as possible.  The Mile Point Navigation project will provide a greater opportunity for container ships to enter the harbor, unload and exit the harbor to head to their next ports of call.  Currently, the container ships are restricted to four hours a day to safely enter the harbor (or depart).  Alleviating the crosscurrents obstacle would relax the current restrictions.  Mr. Kaufman predicted that alleviating the crosscurrents problem would enable JaxPort to better market the port and that there would be a subsequent increase in trade.
Council Member Crescimbeni questioned Mr. Kaufman on the extent of the potential increased window of opportunity for ships entering the port.  He wanted to know if other ports such as Savannah had similar issues with windows in entering and departing their respective ports.
State Representative Lake Ray commented on his efforts in the State Legislature to identify and acquire funding for the port and the adverse ramifications of hold-ups in Congressional authorization for the Army Corps of Engineers to move forward with the Mile Point project.
Mr. Kaufman indicated that in the past, earmarks were a major factor in Congressional authorizations for projects like Mile Point.
In the monthly St. Johns River Status Update/Water Quality & Manatees report, Dr. Quinton White noted that the river’s salinity levels have been up and down as we have experienced drought and heavy rainfall.  The river’s temperature is gradually dropping and will continue to drop, particularly during evening.  Owing to the rains, high tides and winds, we are seeing considerable debris in the river (logs, automobile tires, appliances) that makes navigation hazardous.

The research and tracing of dolphins in the river continues.  All of the dolphins that have been seen were north of the Fuller Warren Bridge.  Efforts are underway to try and identify dolphins by their fins, an undertaking that may or may not be successful.

Dr. White reported that Dr. Pinto was unable to take to the air recently because of the weather but on September 23rd, 70 manatees were sighted, south of the Buckman Bridge.  Work on revisions in the Manatee Protection Plan continues.  
In Old Business, the Chair, Council Member Don Redman, inquired about the floating dock at the Riverside Arts Market (Fuller Warren Bridge).  At a previous Waterways Commission meeting, concern had been voiced that the dock was only accessible on Saturdays.  Commissioner Lane Burnett felt that the dock should be available on Sundays, particularly during the football season, for boaters on the river tailgating.  Captain Jim Suber indicated that the dock would now be accessible on Sundays.
State Representative Lake Ray commented on a recent media article that raised his attendance at Waterways Commission meetings as an issue.  Representative Ray felt that the issue should be addressed.  With regard to Commission meetings, Representative Ray noted that seven (7) months out of the year, he was out of the City for legislative business and meetings.  On another issue, he indicated that when he offered his views on proposed Resolution 2011-607, concerning the proposed Georgia-Pacific pipeline to the St. Johns River (urging the State Department of Environmental Protection to delay the permit pending further research and consideration of alternative discharge methods), he was not aware that the item was going to be on the agenda that particular meeting.  The item had been introduced in City Council the previous evening, (September 13th).   Representative Ray inquired about the Commission’s agenda and how items were placed on the agenda.  John Jackson, Council Research Division, indicated that legislative items are assigned to the Commission for consideration and recommendation by the Legislative Services Division.  Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson added that items can be added to the agenda at the discretion of the Chair.
Representative Ray asked, in view of questions raised and the fact that the member of the Duval Legislative Delegation would necessarily have to forgo Waterways Commission meetings when the legislature is in session, was it worthwhile to continue having a delegation member serving on the Commission?  Council Vice President Bill Bishop indicated that he felt that it was important to have a delegation member on the Commission.  The St. Johns River was an issue that had statewide significance.  Commissioner Penny Thompson and Council Member John Crescimbeni felt that it was important to have a delegation member on the Commission, as well.  Council Member John Crescimbeni also pointed out that having a delegation member is required by the Ordinance Code provisions governing the Commission.
In Public Comments, Captain Mike Getchell, Chairman, Harbor Safety Committee, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange, commented on the Mile Point project.  He spoke of additional benefits that the proposed Mile Point reconfiguration would bring to those vessels calling upon Jacksonville.
Michael Ricker, Lake Shore Area Preservation, commented on the need and potential for constructing kayak launches in the County.  He particularly referenced US 17 and the Ortega River Bridge as potential sites.

Mr. John Nooney raised the issue of public access to the river, particularly the Ship Yards site.  He shared his experiences from a recent visit to Boston and Maine, citing news articles in the local newspapers regarding waterways undertakings.

Captain Suber announced that from November 30 through December 1, Jacksonville would be hosting the Northeast Florida Waterways and Boating Workshop and provided information on how people could register and acquire further information.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:45 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, November 9, 2011 (9:30 a.m.).
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